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I. CALL TO ORDER 
6:00 p.m. Mayor Saundra Solum called the City Council Meting to order by leading the Pledge of Allegiance.

Council Present:  Mayor Saundra Solum, Council members; Heather Edgington, Karen Folstad, Chad Rohland.  Council member Trent Turner arrived at 6:15.  

Staff Present:  Jana Elton, John Sylling, Stephanie Jaster, Greg Schieber.

Guests Present:  Stephanie Gulbranson, Russell Gerard, Mary Lou Gerard, Duane Brownlee, Daniel Engrav, Thomas Solberg, Patrick Longmire Sr., Patrick Longmire, Jr., Jayme Longmire, Brock Elton, Ben Bisbach, Todd Olerud, and Lyn Solberg.

II. ADOPT AGENDA
Council member Rohland motioned to adopt the agenda, seconded by Council member Folstad, all in favor, motion carried.

III. CONSENT AGENDA

Council member Rohland motioned to adopt the agenda, seconded by Council member Folstad, all in favor, motion carried.
IV. OPEN FORUM
Guest Mary Lou Gerard requested for the council to speak louder due to sometimes it being hard to hear council.
Administrator Elton mentioned that the closed meeting at the end is now going to be an open meeting due to the requests of the employees involved.  Due to one of the employees needing to leave the meeting early, Elton requested to move this portion up in the meeting.

V. OLD BUSINESS
Alley update Sylling/Gerard/Farmer’s Winn Coop additional costs for survey and easements documents:
Council member Rohland motioned to complete a survey, seconded by Council member Folstad, all in favor, motion carried.

Council member Rohland motioned to table who pays for the survey until an estimate is received, seconded by Council member Edgington, all in favor, motion carried.
Liquor Store finalization of details with realtor; discuss new liquor ordinance licenses; Red’s IGA request for letter of intent from city for off-sale liquor license:
Council member Folstad motioned for the selling price of the Liquor Store to be set at $150,000.00, seconded by Council member Rohland.  Council members; Turner yay, Edgington yay, Rohland yay, Folstad yay; and Mayor Solum nay, motion passed.

Discussion was held on how many liquor licenses to put into the new ordinance.  The council would like there to be no cap as to how many off-sale liquor licenses can be given.  This will be added into the new ordinance that should be completed by next month’s meeting.
Council discussed not putting a for sale sign on the building and this will be revisited at next months meeting to see if any changes need to be made. 

Personnel review:

Employees at City Hall kept a job-log of work completed at the office for two weeks.   Council member Rohland thanked the office staff for taking the time to complete the job logs so the council can learn who is doing what jobs as a small sample.  Administrative Assistant Stephanie Jaster presented updated documentation to clarify hours worked to the council.

Feral cats within city limits; Amanda Myhre:
Tabled this discussion until next month.
Davy Engineering update:
Administrator Elton updated that Mark Davy said that the zoning review is almost complete.  They are close to the proof-reading stage and the city should have this back soon for review.
VI. NEW BUSINESS:
Mulqueen’s Update:
Mayor Solum explained that the Spring Grove Investment Group is in negotiations with Bud Mulqueen.  The main goal is they are wanting to have a Napa and a True Value Hardware store in town.  They are going to try and figure out a way to have this downtown.  Council member Rohland explained a few ideas regarding a brief meeting that himself and Administrator Elton had with Senator Jeremy Miller in relation to items they are going to try and put into a bill.  These items included sales tax exemptions on building materials and other items regarding redevelopment.
Zoning classification clarification for lots on 1st Street NW:
Administrator Elton presented a concern from a resident that the utility rate does not match the zoning classification for that property. Greg Schieber, City Attorney, mentioned the classification does not need to match the use for utilities.  Mayor Solum recommended this go back to the Planning and Zoning Commission to figure out which lots in this area should be re-zoned and bring more information back to next month’s meeting.
E911 sign; Gjere property; create a new address in alley for garages and name the alley or use current address of what it was prior to split, which is the house located in the front of garages facing the street:

Before the council decides to name the alley, Mayor Solum asked Administrator Elton to gather more information on all alleys that may have similar circumstances and asked for this subject to be tabled.

Spring Grove Ambulance:
Council member Folstad gave an update on possible ownerships for the Spring Grove Ambulance.  Spring Grove Ambulance is looking at all options available.  Todd Olerud gave more information on why they are opening this discussion with the city.  Olerud stated nothing has been voted on by their board but just an avenue of gathering more information to bring back to their table.  Mayor Solum asked Olerud to let us know if they need more information from the city.
Code Red-Emergency Management Plan
Administrator Elton gave the information of the quick code-red plan that Trent Turner, John Sylling and Elton put together.  This is not in replacement of the current Emergency management plan but a quick guide to help in an emergency.
Swimming pool hours:
Administrator Elton gave an update on the pool hours for 2023.  Open swim will be every day 1-5 p.m.  Night swims Friday night from 6-8 p.m.  Midnight swim three times a season equivalent to once a month.  Water aerobics 8-9 a.m. and 7-8 p.m.  Lessons are 8:30 a.m.-12 p.m. Monday through Thursday and 5:15-7:45 p.m. Monday through Thursday.  Council members discussed different options with hours for next year and additional staffing.  This will be readdressed again for next season.
2nd Avenue SE, 2nd Avenue NE, 1st Avenue SW alternate side parking or one-sided parking for snowplows to get through:
Mayor Solum gave a directive to Administrator Elton to get the public meeting scheduled for next months council meeting with notices sent to property owners.  Solum advised to only focus on 2nd Avenue SE and 2nd Avenue NE.  Solum also recommended for Utilities Director Sylling to get measurements of all adjacent streets including 2nd Avenue to have a comparison.
Insurance-Liability Coverage Waiver Form:
Council member Rohland motioned to approve the Insurance-Liability Coverage Waiver Form, seconded by Council member Turner, all in favor, motion carried.

LBAE (Local Board of Appeal and Equalization) training; does Spring Grove wish to have LBAE meeting:
Council discussed providing this meeting for the City of Spring Grove next year and council members are to take the training to be certified.
SEMLM (Southeastern Minnesota League of Municipalities) future attendance at meetings:
Mayor Solum recommended somebody from the city attend the SEMLM meetings in the future.

Recommendation to hire Firemen Jimmy Hammel, Tim Opat, Shawn Buckland, Andy Mulholland:
Council member Turner motioned to hire new hires for the Fire Department, seconded by Council member Edgington, all in favor, motion carried.

Liquor Store Manager end date received:
Administrator Elton gave the Liquor Store Manager’s end date of July 13th, 2023.

Payoff MiEnergy Loan:
Administrator Elton gave an update for a loan through MiEnergy.  Recommended paying this off early to save paying interest until 2029.  Council member Turner motioned to pay off the MiEnergy loan, seconded by Council member Folstad, all in favor, motion carried.

Zoning permits:
Administrator Elton gave an update as to zoning permits granted over the last month. One permit was granted to Kwik Trip to replace their sign.  Two permits were granted for Jeremy Lee and Amy Lee.  Lee Auto Body will be adding an addition onto their shop and will also be removing the old Quonset off his property for for additional parking.
EDA Annual Report:

Mayor Solum gave an update on projects the EDA has been doing over the past year for the City of Spring Grove.
Discuss changing the regular council meetings on the months with five Tuesdays, to having the meeting on the fourth or fifth Tuesday instead:
Mayor Solum discussed having the council meeting on a later date on the months that have 5 Tuesdays so there is not a large gap between meetings.  The next upcoming month will be May, Solum recommended taking a look at possibly changing the date when the time gets closer.

Rental permits:
Mayor Solum brought up the idea of rental permits to make sure houses are kept up, inspected and part of a city ordinance.  Council member Edgington gave some ideas that she has learned from Winona County.  Edgington explains that landlords can be held at a different level than regular property owners because they are an at-profit company in a residential area.  This new permit would protect the residents and hold the property owners to be held to a certain standard.  Administrator Elton gave the pro’s and con’s to this subject stating how much it would cost, the time involved for city staff, etc.  Council member Rohland explained that this would also help with blighted homes within our community because landlords may not be keeping up with their property.  Rohland explained he feels this would be better for our community to hold these landlords accountable and the properties would be kept up to a certain standard.  Council member Folstad mentioned the city should keep in mind we may have to hire a person for this additional work from the city’s perspective.  Council member Turner gave some ideas as to how much inspections would cost.  Mayor Solum recommended to have a subgroup to look into this subject further.  Administrator Elton and Council members Rohland and Edgington volunteered to form a subcommittee.
New Copier/Fax/Scanner Lease for City Hall:
Administrator Elton reviewed the new copier lease.  The extra copier from the old police department can go to the City Shop office.  Council member Rohland motioned to go with the new lease for the new copy machine, seconded by Council member Folstad, all in favor, motion carried.

Retirement date received from employee who was the city’s cable and television technical support program manager and assistant:
Administrator Elton gave the end date for the Cable Television Manager. The end date was December 31, 2022.  That employee had worked at this position for over 17 years and the council thanked Kathleen Taylor for doing a great job.
VII. ORDINANCES/POLICIES

Internal Control & Accounting Policies and Procedures Manual, Policy Number: A-6-00, updated:
Administrator Elton informed the council that the only changes were adding the new council members names to the policy.  Council member Rohland motioned to approve changes to the Internal Control & Accounting Policies and Procedures Manual, seconded by Council member Folstad, all in favor, motion carried.
VIII. MAYOR/COUNCIL:  Items brought up by mayor, council, or attorney for discussion only. No action will be taken at this meeting on these topics. 
Mayor Solum let the council know that she will not be available next week but Council member Folstad will be filling in during her absence.  

Next Regular Meeting will be held March 21st, 2023, at 6:00 p.m.  
IX. MEETING REPORTS:  A synopsis of any board meetings, committee assignments or other events attended by any council member since the last council meeting.
-
1) EDA  -  Mayor Solum discussed again the annual report.  The grant for DEED has been submitted and we are just waiting to hear back.
2) Parks – Council member Rohland gave an update about the basketball courts area up by the pool.  Rohland spoke about concerns of the pickleball court that need to be addressed come spring or closed for safety reasons.  The main concern is to get this area usable as soon as possible.
3) Planning and Zoning – Council member Turner talked about the re-zoning of certain lots.  Administrator Elton mentioned they also talked about the permits for Lee Auto Body.
4) Library – Council member Folstad gave some community updates.  Winter Bingo will be running through March.  Local author Liz Hershberger will have a book talk on March 9th at 6:30 sponsored by Friends of the Library.  Foreign Films will begin again in March.  There is a LaCrosse storytelling festival group that will give a puppet workshop on May 25th.  J. Ryan Stradal, the Lager Queen of Minnesota will be at the library on May 8th.
5) Fire Department – Nothing to report.
X. ADJOURNMENT
Council member Rohland motioned to adjourn the regular council meeting at 8:06 p.m., seconded by Mayor Solum, all in favor, motion carried.
Attest: ________________________


Jana Elton, Clerk/Administrator

